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We submit this proposal to honor the memory of Laura D. Hahn (1961-2019), coeditor of Women and Ideas in Engineering: Twelve Stories from Illinois (University of Illinois Press, 2018) and advocate for women in engineering and the sciences. Laura was a supporter and friend to the University Archives and serves as inspiration for this project.


[bookmark: _58le1payr95f]Abstract
This project seeks to create a lecture series and archival documentation initiative focused on women in the sciences at the University of Illinois. We will host a different speaker every month in the University Archives and record the lectures for deposit into the Archives’ holdings. This initiative will thus help us to 1) create an archival record of an underrepresented group in the Archives, and 2) perform outreach to this underrepresented group in order to capture the lectures and raise the visibility of the Archives as a home for women scientist’s papers.
[bookmark: _nvz57g8krxj]Project idea
Background
Up to the mid-late twentieth century, science and technology were largely considered domains of expertise for men. This gendering of scientific knowledge production and technical expertise precluded the involvement of women in these enterprises. While the last few decades have seen concerted efforts in academia and industry to be more inclusive, women continue to remain underrepresented in the sciences. Gender stereotypes and biases are cited as predominant factors contributing to women’s underrepresentation in these fields.[footnoteRef:1] Nonetheless, many institutions, including the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign have established initiatives and programs that seek to combat the underrepresentation of women students, staff, and faculty in the sciences.[footnoteRef:2] [1:  American Association of University Women, “Solving the Equation: The Variables for Women’s Success in Engineering and Computing,” accessed December 3, 2019, https://www.aauw.org/research/solving-the-equation/.]  [2:  For example, see Women in Engineering, https://wie.engineering.illinois.edu/; Women in Technology, https://wit.illinois.edu/; Women@NCSA; Women in Science, Prairie Research Institute, https://blogs.illinois.edu/view/7283; in addition to many student organizations devoted to women in STEM.] 

The underrepresentation of women scientists and engineers in society is also mirrored in the archival record. Despite a few specialized repositories and initiatives (such as the Archives of Women in Science and Engineering at Iowa State[footnoteRef:3] and Women@MIT[footnoteRef:4]), overall women in the sciences have not been well documented by archival repositories.[footnoteRef:5] Documenting women in the sciences has been challenging given the historically fewer numbers of women in these fields, compounded by traditional archival appraisal approaches and the fact that a lack of critical mass of archival materials has meant women have not seen themselves reflected in the archival record. As a result, they may conclude that their materials do not belong in a repository if other women scientist’s papers are not present. If the goal of archivists is to create a historical record that serves as a mirror of society, this has instead resulted in archival holdings that misrepresent that reality. To take women technologists as an example, while some mainstream histories of women in computing champion the few pioneers at the profession’s inception, researchers have noted their overall underrepresentation in histories of science and technology as well as archival sources.[footnoteRef:6]  [3:  See https://specialcollections.lib.iastate.edu/collections/collecting-areas/women-in-science-and-engineering.]  [4:  See https://libraries.mit.edu/distinctive-collections/women-at-mit/.]  [5:  Tanya Zanish-Belcher, “The Archives of Women in Science and Engineering and Future Directions for Oral History: Questions for Women Scientists,” Centaurus 54 (2012): 292.]  [6:  Regarding representation in histories of science and technology, see for example, Janet Abbate, Recoding Gender: Women’s Changing Participation in Computing (Cambridge: The MIT Press, 2012), 4-5; regarding representation in archival sources, see Tanya Zanish-Belcher, “The Archives of Women in Science and Engineering and Future Directions for Oral History: Questions for Women Scientists,” Centaurus 54 (2012): 292.] 

Project Description
Founded in 1963, the University of Illinois Archives curates and preserves the administrative records and personal papers of faculty scientists and engineers.[footnoteRef:7] Despite its emphasis on acquiring, preserving, and facilitating access to scientific and technological documentation, over time unintentional collection gaps have emerged, especially with respect to documentation on women in the sciences. For example, of the Archives’ 110 records series for faculty papers for the College of Engineering, only two are the personal papers of women faculty.[footnoteRef:8] The Illinois Distributed Museum also has a large gap of women being represented in the sciences. When the project came to the Library there was only one woman mentioned in the 50 exhibits (and it was just a copy of her biography from her faculty page). More women have been added to the Distributed Museum but it has been slow since the exhibits are written by volunteers and interns. The underrepresentation of women in archival sources is a disservice not only to women in the sciences, but also to these professions as a whole, since it creates an inaccurate historical record of the sciences.  [7:  Maynard J. Brichford, Scientific and Technological Documentation: Archival Evaluation and Processing of University Records Relating to Science and Technology (Urbana: University of Illinois, 1969), https://archives.library.illinois.edu/workpap/Sci-Tech-Documentation.pdf. ]  [8:  See the record series description for the Geneva G. Belford Papers (Computer Science): https://archives.library.illinois.edu/archon/?p=collections/controlcard&id=11223; and the description for the Felix & Donatella Adler Papers (Physics): https://archives.library.illinois.edu/archon/?p=collections/controlcard&id=707. ] 


To fill the gaps will require a shift in the perception of the University Archives as a site of “archival belonging.” In an effort to better serve the scientific community, and the university community as a whole, we propose to create the “History in the Making: Women in the Sciences” lecture series held in the University Archives. This initiative would build on other recent projects to highlight and capture the history of women in the sciences at the U of I.[footnoteRef:9] By inviting women scientists into the physical space of the Archives, we hope this will be a step toward the image of a more inclusive archival record. [9:  See especially Laura D. Hahn and Angela S. Wolters, Women and Ideas in Engineering: Twelve Stories from Illinois (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 2018).] 


Project Implementation and Logistics
As a dual public humanities/public science initiative, one of the main goals of this lecture series is to create a space for current women faculty members and staff to discuss their work and how they came to be in their field. Starting in Fall 2020, we would schedule one lecture per month (each an hour long). In coordination with Archives reference staff schedules, lectures would be held in the afternoon to conveniently enable members from the university community to attend. For the purposes of this lecture series, we define “science” broadly to enable interdisciplinary engagement around the sciences, and so that staff and faculty members from the colleges of engineering, liberal arts and sciences, fine and applied arts, etc., are able to participate in these conversations. We hope to initially draw speakers from established groups on campus, such as Women in Engineering, Women in Technology, Women in Science at the Prairie Research Institute, and Women and Gender in Global Perspectives Program. We seek to invite speakers across different identities so that a diversity of women’s experiences is represented. While the focus of the lectures would be on the specific research and professional experiences of the individuals, we will also invite speakers to consider how their work and data has historical value. We will also ask the speakers to share their perception on the preservation of their own stories and what it means to preserve a record of individuals who are underrepresented in the sciences.

We hope that this lecture series will encourage others to think about women’s history in these fields and how their contributions should be preserved for the future. An archival record of the lectures would be created through recording the lectures (with the permission of speakers), which will be donated to the University Archives, preserved in Medusa, and made accessible through Archon and the Digital Library. Through this initiative, we will also encourage the speakers and other women scientists to donate their papers to the Archives and/or participate in an oral history interview. This will help the University Archives fill gaps in two areas that are not so well documented in the Archives--women in the sciences and more recent faculty projects. In conjunction with the talks, we will feature a rotating exhibit in the Archives highlighting some of the materials we have on women in the sciences to further engage our audience.

To assist with the project, we propose to hire an hourly graduate to research potential speakers, help with event promotion, provide assistance with rotating exhibits, film the events, and process the video files. The student would work approximately 10 hours/week during the Summer 2020, Fall 2020, and Spring 2021 semesters. Monies are also requested for light refreshments to be served in the Archives at the lectures and promotional materials and supplies. To record the lectures, we will reserve video recording equipment through the Undergraduate Library’s Media Commons Loanable Technology service. The lecture series will be broadly advertised through a variety of means, including EWeek, listservs, social media, and Daily Illini advertisements. We will reach out to academic advisors and interested professors to let their students know about this opportunity, since we hope to especially draw student attendees.

Collaboration
Collaboration within the Library and across the university will be important for the success of this project, both in terms of identifying and soliciting the engagement of potential speakers and engaging prospective attendees. This proposal is submitted with support from the Illinois Program for Research in the Humanities (IPRH), the Prairie Research Institute (PRI), and the Women in Engineering program. As a public humanities/public science initiative that aligns with many of the IPRH’s goals and programs, collaboration with the IPRH helps us promote engagement across the humanities, while promoting the importance of having records of underrepresented individuals in the Archives. We also seek to collaborate and build on the important work being done in this area at the university, including the recently published book, Women and Ideas in Engineering: Twelve Stories from Illinois (edited by Laura D. Hahn and Angela S. Wolters), the Women in Engineering program, and the PRI’s Women in Science initiative. Throughout the duration of the project, we will consult with Cindy Ingold, Gender Studies and Multicultural Services Librarian, as well as subject liaison librarians in the sciences. It is important for us to note that we also will host these lectures in honor of the memory of Laura D. Hahn, coeditor of Women and Ideas in Engineering and advocate for women in science.
[bookmark: _aq8t0d3k1m8q]Objectives
By bringing women into the space of the Archives, we want to foster a sense of “archival belonging” as we work with them to co-create an archival record of their stories. We intend the series to open up a dialogue around the history of women in the sciences--and the need to preserve and record it as it is being made, both with physical papers and digital materials and exhibits. “History in the Making” also provides a platform for women scientists to share their research. In alignment with the Library’s Strategic Framework, this platform helps “[a]dvance the Library as a place of convergence for excellence in innovative services and programs to illuminate and address real world issues” (SD3)--namely, by serving as a site where the university community can come together to unpack the underrepresentation of women in the sciences and be part of the solution to address the gaps. As an outreach and engagement initiative, the lecture series will serve as a space where students and the public will interact with women scientists, in an effort “to advance community research, learning experiences, and social well-being” (SD3).

While we plan to advertise the lectures broadly, we believe it will be important to prioritize promoting the event to the student community, including through advertisements in the Daily Illini, listservs, social media, and faculty contacts. We hope in this way to connect students to our resources and archives more generally as part of a broader learning opportunity (SD2).

The lecture series will also enable us to capture and preserve a digital record of women scientists (SD1), while at the same time providing us with the opportunity to develop relationships with potential donors of personal papers and administrative records, and thus fill gaps to remediate the Archives’ holdings (SD3). Working to collect a more comprehensive and inclusive record of the sciences relates to the university’s responsibility as a land-grant institution. In this vein, by opening up a forum for others to participate in a preservation effort, we underscore the idea that the Archives are in the service to the university and to the people of Illinois.    

At a fundamental level, the initiative will enable us to connect a broad public with the University Archives, especially the newly-formed Natural and Applied Sciences Archives program and the Illinois Distributed Museum. By introducing our services and materials to new audiences, we hope to raise the visibility of our work and enhance our holdings in the short-term, and in the longer term lead to donations and prospective authors for the Distributed Museum.
[bookmark: _w6me3awwzsgq]How it fits with existing activities in the Library
This lecture series will help both Bethany Anderson and Kristen Wilson in their daily activities of making sure research is documented in the University Archives and in the Illinois Distributed Museum. We already reach out to faculty about their research and papers but this provides a different avenue to collaborate with them. This could lead to them donating their own papers or participating in an oral history interview and encouraging other colleagues to do so as well. The “History in the Making” series could also allow for more discussions with faculty and staff about the Illinois Distributed Museum which will lead to more exhibits on women scientist’s work, most likely written by interns for the Illinois Distributed Museum from the history program. 
The International and Area Studies Library has similar lecture series including Chai Wai Series and Research Spotlight Series. They have been successful in having researchers talk about their work in which they often used materials in the library. The majority of their speakers have been from the humanities, so the “History in the Making” lectures would be different since these would focus on science and women. This lecture series will also be different since it will help lead to building our collections, both physically and online, as opposed to focused on how researchers have used our materials. The Rare Books and Manuscripts Library also holds events that allow researchers to talk about the research they have done in their unit. These are usually for exhibit openings or special events and are not on a set schedule like our series will be. These lectures have been successful and are encouraging signs that “History in the Making” will also be successful. 
We also plan to collaborate with subject liaison librarians in identifying women faculty they have worked with who would be interested in participating. This will allow for the speakers to talk about any research they have done in the library. These faculty members will have a connection with the Library already, which could make it easier for them to form a connection with the Archives and think about the importance of preserving their and their colleagues’ history. 
[bookmark: _ltimcca130i9]Resources needed 
To ensure that the “History in the Making” lectures are properly archived, we are requesting funds to hire an hourly graduate student employee. This student would be responsible for being present at the lecture to set up any recording equipment and record the lecture. This person would also process and ingest the digital files into the Archives for public access. The student may also assist us in identifying potential speakers for the series. In addition to the speakers, we will have a rotating exhibit in a case in the Archives that will showcase different women in science materials. The student may help us with researching, writing, and setting up the exhibit. We estimate that the student would work approximately 10 hours a week through Summer 2020, Fall 2020 and Spring 2021 for a total of 400 hours at $22.81 per hour. We are requesting $9,125 for the student’s wages. 

We also would like to provide some light refreshments for the event. We want to create a welcoming atmosphere and make sure that participants and visitors feel like they belong in this space. We are budgeting $50 per lecture for a total of $400 for the whole year. 

In order to make sure we are reaching a wide audience, we are requesting funds for marketing materials. We would like to promote the events around campus with flyers ($50 for printing). We are also looking to have some advertising in the Daily Illini. We will buy two print and two digital advertisements ($350). In addition to the Daily Illini, we would like to advertise on Facebook and Twitter for each lecture. We would use the @UIArchives account on Twitter and the Illinois Distributed Museum account on Facebook. We will set the limit as $10 for social media sites per lecture for a total of $80 for the 8 lectures. This will reach a larger audience interested in the sciences in our campus community. 
[bookmark: _kzad4qcucgvt]Sustainability 
While we envision “History in the Making” as a one-time project, the goal is to establish long-term relationships and open the door to a sustained collecting effort around women in the sciences. A positive outcome from this effort would be more donations of women scientist’s papers and/or interest in participating in oral history interviews. Depending on the size of donation and/or availability of staff for processing and oral history interviews, additional resources for stewarding this content may be sought at a later date and on a case-by-case basis.

In addition to the assessment methods noted below (“How to measure benefits of the project”), by agreeing to create and acquire the video files of the lectures, we will be preserving the content in perpetuity. We will ensure that all content is processed and ingested into the Archives and stored in Medusa; however, we will make sure to consult with Preservation Services and Library IT staff as needed regarding space constraints and any other preservation issues that may arise.
[bookmark: _qws5k734dokq]Time-line
Spring and Summer 2020 
· We will begin reaching out to cosponsors, library subject specialists and women in science groups to see if they have recommendations on who would be interested in talking about their research. We will then reach out to those professors and staff and schedule what date they would speak. We will have the speakers for the fall semester completed by the end of July. 
· We will also work with anyone we need to in order to make sure that we can ingest/upload the lectures into the Archives’ digital repositories. We will create a record series description in Archon and a collection description in the Digital Library. We will also create a web page for people to learn more about the series. 
· Our graduate hourly student will also be hired during the summer and begin to help with this project. The speakers will occur once a month. We will also set up a rotating exhibit in the University Archives, trying to highlight materials that relate to the speaker’s home unit and research and women in science. 

Fall 2020
· Starting in August we will begin to promote the series, having flyers, being put on listservs upcoming activities (especially through our co-sponsors) and emailing academic advisors and interested professors to let their students know about this opportunity.
· We will begin to have our speaker series in September of 2020. 
· By the end of October we will have our speaker schedule lined up for the Spring semester and confirmed with all the speakers. 
· In December we will evaluate how the project is going and make adjustments as needed. 
Spring 2021 
· The speaker series will continue to run and we will continue to advertise the event. The lectures will be published in the digital library throughout the semester. 
· We will also continue to rotate the exhibit. 
Summer 2021 
· We will evaluate the program from this year and write a final report. We will discuss what worked and what did not work and how it can be improved. See below for more details on evaluation. 
· We will decide what steps will be taken moving forward to keep the relationships we have formed strong with the different people, colleges and student organizations.  
[bookmark: _kzruhxfhz8lw]How to measure benefits of the project
There are several ways that we will measure the benefits of the project.  We will use the Kirkpatrick Program Evaluation Model[footnoteRef:10], to examine the audience’s reaction and learning from these lectures. There will be two ways that we evaluate these goals. One is a short survey that we will hand out after the lectures. These will only have a few questions that ask about participants thoughts and if they felt they learned something new. Since it can be hard to get people to fill out surveys, we will also make an effort to talk to some people afterwards. We can hear about if these lectures are useful and if these lectures are benefiting the participants and making them feel like they belong in the Archives.  [10:  Kirkpatrick Partners, “The Kirkpatrick Model”, 2009, https://www.kirkpatrickpartners.com/Our-Philosophy/The-Kirkpatrick-Model.] 


We also want to see if these lectures provide a benefit to people accessing collections. To see if the recorded lectures are providing a benefit, we will look at the Google Analytics for the web pages that contain the lectures in the Digital Library. If funded, this section of our final report would only reflect the short-term benefits. By preserving and making these files available digitally, they will have a much longer benefit of being accessible to researchers for a long time. This can still be monitored through Google Analytics for long term evaluation.  

Another benefit we want to achieve is to establish relationships with the science departments, and women in these science departments, so that we can build our collections. This will help the University Archives build its contacts for acquisitions of more faculty papers, and it will help the Illinois Distributed Museum to get a better representation of women in its online collections. A relationship is harder to measure, but we will monitor donor inquiries and incoming materials with these departments for evidence of increased activity. 
[bookmark: _s5s28uekit0n]How to determine whether the project has succeeded or failed 
Our goal is to develop relationships with women in the sciences and the University Archives. We believe that these relationships will lead to an increase in our collections of this underrepresented group, as well as projects with faculty that can include individual research, or classes using the Archives for their research. These are long term goals and may not happen in the funding period, but we believe the project will position us to establish some strong connections where faculty would like to develop these ideas with us. We also wish to develop partnerships with groups and units on campus that can lead to more events such as this and that will help more people learn about what the University Archives offers. This is in line with SD3.1 and we have already started making those connections with IPRH, Women in Engineering, and others.

We would also like to see a strong audience develop over this year for the lectures to be seen as successful. Having a strong audience will help lead to more conversations on the importance of saving records on data and their work. This will help our collections paint a more comprehensive picture of scientists’ work at our university.   
[bookmark: _puoisbe7y731]Funding request
[bookmark: _GoBack]

	Project Need
	Rationale
	Total Amount Requested

	Graduate Hourly Student @ 400 hours, $22.81/hour
	Graduate hourly student to work approximately 10 hours/week over the Summer 2020, Fall 2020, and Spring 2021 semesters. The hourly student will provide assistance with research on potential speakers and exhibit preparation, filming the lectures, and processing and ingesting the digital files
	$9,125

	Food
	We want a friendly and welcoming environment. Offering food will help make this an enjoyable experience to encourage a sense of belonging in the Archives. We plan to offer light refreshments and drinks.
	$400 ($50 per lecture)

	Promotional Materials and Supplies
	Daily Illini advertisements (print and digital)
Social Media
Printing flyers
	$350 (includes 2 print and 2 digital ads) 
$80
$50

	Recording Equipment
	We will be using loanable technology including a camera, microphone and tripod in order to record these lectures. These will come from the Media Commons Loanable Technology program.
	$0

	TOTAL
	
	$10,005
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